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From the President 

 

Dear Friends, 
 
Our annual newsletter is an important opportunity for us to express 
our gratitude to the many generous friends and supporters of the Mus-
selshell Valley Community Foundation.  Furthermore, it allows us to 
update our supporters on current MVCF projects.  We have had a busy 
year. 
 
One thing I would like to highlight is our new website.  The web address is http://
www.musselshellvalleycommunityfoundation.com/.  We have been working to update 
our website for quite some time.  We hope you enjoy browsing through the pages.  
Information on MVCF such as minutes, projects, grant application and guidelines, for-
mation documents and financial reports can easily be viewed from the website.  Pic-
tures of past grant recipients and community projects can also be seen.  In addition, 
donations can easily be made via our website through PayPal.  Take a moment and 
check out what is new on the website.   
 
 
       Best Wishes for 2014,  
       Linda Picchioni 

http://www.musselshellvalleycommunityfoundation.com/
http://www.musselshellvalleycommunityfoundation.com/
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Keeping Wealth in Montana 
 

Experts estimate that by 2020 Montanans will transfer 12 billion dollars to the next generation.  The 
question is: will any of that wealth stay in the communities that helped build it?  If only a small portion of 
that wealthñsay 5%ñwere protected in permanent charitable endowments, millions of dollars would 
be available each year to build and sustain Montana communities and the charities that make them the 
places we love to call home. 

Information compliments of the Montana Community Foundation 

Roundup Memorial Healthcare Foundation Plans Fundraisers 

To support other non-profit organizations in our area, MVCF plans to highlight these organizations and their missions 
in our newsletter.  We begin with the newly established Roundup Memorial Healthcare Foundation (RMHF). 

A hospital is a crucial community cornerstone, and Roundupõs hospital provides quick and convenient 
access to doctors and laboratory work, emergency care when seconds are important to diagnose and sta-
bilize a patient, and daily or long term health care. 

The goal of the RMHF Committee is to raise money to help fund capital improvements and other pro-
jects in our hospital, clinic and long term care facility.  Weõre aiming for a principal of one million dollars. 

Three fundraisers are in the works:  Steer-a-Year Program, Trip of the Month Raffle, and Swing into 
Spring.  The first two are underway now, while Swing into Spring will happen shortly after Spring Equi-
nox 2014. 

Steer-a-Year chairman is Clay Bedford.  This is for farmers and ranchers who want to make a positive im-
pact in our community.  It is a simple act: tag one 
steer calf differently from the rest of the herd, then 
at sale time write a check to the RMHF fund for the 
amount the animal brings.  Thatõs itñand we even 
provide the ear tag! 

Trip of the Month co-chairs are Jolene Sealey and 
Kerri Marking.  First prize each month entitles the 
winner to his or her choice of that monthõs trip or 
$750.  Second prize each month earns $50.  (An 
early bird drawing for $50 was scheduled for Octo-
ber 25 for those who purchased tickets before that 
date.)  The trips, which are being booked by a travel 
agency, provide airfare for two from Billings to the 
destination of the month, and include three to four 
nightsõ lodging.  Trips will begin in January 2014. 

Swing into Spring will be held March 29, 2014. Co-chairs are Barbara and Steve Crosby. 

For ticket sales or for more information about the RMH Foundation Committeeõs plans, contact the 
chairpersons of the fundraising events or any of the following committee members: Michele Clement, 
Shawn Dutton, Colleen and Dick Erickson, Brad Howell, Kathy Lavoie, Terri Rustad, or Chad Sealey. 
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Local Grants Move to Four Times a Year  

MVCF aspires to serve its community and provide timely support for worthy projects, so we have changed our 
local grant cycle from twice to four times a year.  Proposals now will be due in November, February, May and 
August.  The latest grant cycle came to a close November 1, with results to be announced in December.  At that 
time MVCF had approximately $7,700 to fund grants in 2013, and we were hoping to receive great ideas backed 
by complete grant applications so that we could award it all. However, any funds not granted this year roll over 
to next year. 

Writing a grant can seem like a daunting task for people and organizations in our communities.  MVCF Board 
Member Monty Sealey provided a one-hour training session in grant writing that was well received.  Those at-
tending this session studied the grant application, learned about errors or omissions that frequently cause applica-
tions to be ineligible, and had their questions answered.  As an added bonus, participating in this training earned 
applicants extra points toward the score of their November grant submission.  In the coming year, MVCF plans 
to offer a training session before each grant, allowing us to make clear what we are looking for in a grant and how 
the grant applications are scored. 

We are excited that our endowment has risen to a level that allows us to grant approximately $9,700 in 2014 and 
we look forward to reading all of your great ideas for improving our communities.  Members of the grant com-
mittee ñ Monty Sealey, Kelly Gebhardt and Renee Armstrong ñ welcome questions and look forward to 
receiving grant requests that align with our mission. 

Past Grants 

1999 Melstone School Library 
 
2000 Dean Creek Fire Department 
 
2001 Roundup Summer Drama Camp, Roundup Summer Reading Pro-
gram 
 
2002 Rimrock Humane Society 
 
2003 Head Start 
 
2004 Rimrock Humane Society, Friends of the Musselshell School 
 
2006 RIDE, Rimrock Humane Society 
 
2007 Peppy 4H, Golden Valley Ambulance, Roundup Youth Center 
 
2008 Melstone Chamber Garden 
 
2009 Roundup Memorial Healthcare, Musselshell Valley Historical Soci-
ety, Melstone Pool, Lavina School Association 
 
2010 Rimrock Humane Society, RIDE, Kidz Klub, Melstone Welding 
Class, Melstone Pool 
 
2011 Roundup Youth Center, RIDE 
 
2012 Rimrock Humane Society, RIDE, Roundup Baseball, Head Start, 
Musselshell Valley Historical Society, RC&D Watershed 
 
2013 Musselshell/Golden Valley 4H 

Musselshell Watershed Coalition 

In the fall of 2012, the Musselshell Valley Commu-
nity Foundation agreed to help fund a project co-
sponsored by the Lower Musselshell Conservation 
District and the Musselshell Watershed Coalition 
via a grant from Montana's Department of Natural 
Resources and Conservation that paid for research 
time and travel for personal interviews.  MVCF's 
funding covered the cost of local author Wendy 
Beye's time to write and publish the conversational 
narrative of the history of water use in the Mus-
selshell River basin.  The project was completed in 
mid-October this year, and is now available on the 
MVCF website.  Presentations 
of the finished work were 
made at workshops in Round-
up and Harlowton, and the 
discussion that followed was 
the exact result hoped for 
when the project was envi-
sioned.  Water users in the 
basin are beginning to plan for 
water management in the fu-
ture, and an examination of the 
history of water use helps ac-
complish that goal.  Additional workshops will be 
scheduled in early 2014 with funding assistance 
from the unexpended dollars remaining in the 
grants. 

Volunteers pulling salt 
cedar. Photo by Wendy 
J. Ross Beye 
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EZ Donation 
 

Have you ever thought youõd like to make a larger donation to MVCF or 
one of its projects but wondered how?  The answer could be a monthly 
amount of your choice that is automatically transferred from your ac-
count. You can set this up by contacting your bank, stating how much 
youõd like to donate, and they will take care of the rest. 
$10 a month = $120 per year, Sponsor 

$50 a month = $600 per year, Architect 

$100 per month = $1,200 per year, Builder 

Something else to consider is a named endowment. These start at 
$25,000 but can be set up and added to over time until that amount is 
reached. For more information, contact our office. 

 

 

Community Stage  

The Musselshell Valley Community Foundation (MVCF) was recently asked to act as the formal Fiscal Sponsor 
for a group that has formed to raise the money for a new, permanent Community Stage/Performance Facility. 
The new facility will be located within the City of Roundup park complex. The stage system will be built large 
enough so it can accommodate a variety of genres including music, dance and art presentations and be used 
throughout the spring, summer and fall seasons. 

The MVCF Board of Directors has agreed to act as the Fiscal Sponsor for the project. The City Council has ap-
proved the placement of the facility within the park complex. The City will set use policies for the facility and 
will likely set up a method for scheduling use of the facility by interested individuals or groups from the area. It is 
hoped that the new facility will be available for use by the public early in 2015. 

The purpose of this project is to construct a permanent stage and performance facility for the use and enjoyment 
of the public. This stage facility will be available as a venue for musical and theatrical performances of many sizes 
and styles, from live bands to orchestras, community events, theatrical productions, plays, cultural festivals and 
celebrations. Other uses may include art shows, dance classes and recitals, cowboy poetry gatherings, church re-
vivals, public speaking events and talent shows. 

The final appearance of the facility is yet to be determined. It is hoped that the public will provide input about 
uses and design as the project progresses. The organizers intend to hold public gatherings to present the concept 
and hear suggestions about the facility. An architectural firm will provide concept drawings and will eventually 
provide specifications for the structure that will meet State building codes and maximize longevity, while mini-
mizing maintenance costs. 

Preliminary cost estimates for the main facility are between $84,000-$95,000. Fundraising is in the early stages. 
The project has received a limited amount of funding commitments so far. Grant applications to assist with the 
financial cost have been submitted or are on the drawing board. As the concept is more fully explained to the 
public, a major funding effort, perhaps similar to that conducted for our beautiful swimming pool, will begin. 
The organizers of the project include a planning group consisting of Bill Edwards, Joe Trakimas, Carl Schultz, 
Mike Morgan and Monty Sealey.  Please watch for more on this subject.   

Photo By Dale Alger:  Bird watching during RIDE 
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New Speakers Series Is Highlight for Arts & Culture 

The Roundup Arts & Culture Committee of MVCF kicked off spring with its annual party thanking its patrons (102 individuals or 
households so far this year) for sending us checks so that we can continue our work (and play) in our community. 

This yearõs Patronsõ Party was held in May at the old Riverside Hallñnow the Stage Stop Café, which provided trays of tasty veggies, 
fruits and cheeses to go along with homemade desserts provided by A&C members. Andrew Doerr played guitar and sang original 
songs; there was pouring of wine and other beverages; and a congenial audience of 60 to 70 people were treated to the beginning of 
an A & C Speakers Program. 

¶ Gilles Stockton, a rancher from Grass Range who also is an agricultural marketing consultant in East Africa, showed slides and 
talked about how women in Ethiopia are setting up successful small businesses. 

¶ Local writer Wendy Beye discussed her work on a history of water use in the Musselshell Valley (for the local watershed coali-
tion, see page 3); having interviewed people up and down the Valley she was pleased to learn more from this audience.  

¶ And writer Tom Thackeray treated everyone to a short storyñone of a seriesñstemming from his experiences growing up on a 
ranch on the Hi-line. 

Nearly 200 people showed up in July for the annual visit by Shakespeare in the Parks.  This 
yearõs play was òThe Recruiting Officer,ó a comedy of errors and mistaken identities by 
George Farquhar, which brought smiles to many faces. 

At mid-Septemberõs Fall Festival at the Fairgrounds, Troy Evans organized a òChair-ity Auc-
tionó and acted as auctioneer, selling chairs artistically decorated and donated by local people, 
raising money for A&C projects to support local artists and improve the RiverWalk Trail. 

The rebuilding of the Trailña project of Arts & Cultureñafter the 2011 flood has recently 
developed into an issue of access to county-owned portions of the Trail, and this continues to 
take up a lot of time and energy for several A&C members and other RiverWalk supporters 
(see story elsewhere in this newsletter). 

A second Arts & Culture Speakers event, co-sponsored with Friends of the Roundup Library, drew an audience of 50 people to the 
Library on November 16 to hear Helena author Joan Bird speak about her book, Montana UFOõs and Extraterrestrials: Extraordinary sto-
ries of documented sightings and encounters. Bird, who has a PhD in zoology, says she has ògreat respect for knowledge and scientific 

methodó but is also òcomfortable with the fact that there are some things that science just canõt explain, at least not yet.ó   

 Arts and Culture Patrons 

Debi & Rick Adolph, Phyllis Adolph, Tomi & Dale Alger, Ken & Melody Allaman, Mona Anderson, Thomas & Bev Anderson, Brad 

& Renee Armstrong, Anne Arthur, Tracy & Linda Barta, Tootsie Bartow, Mary Jane Beadle, Mary Lou Beadle, Clay & Sharon Bed-

ford, Kay & Henry Bedford, Vicki Begin, Duane & Sharon Brewer, Mary Brower, Sherry Brown, Anita Burch, Geri & Ron Burnett, 

Adam & Melissa Carlson, Irene & Chuck Carson, Pam & Duane Carter, Steve Charter, Trish & Kirt Christensen, Warren & Sandy 

Church, Alice & Stan Colton, Bonnie Combs-Demaio, Madeline Cooper, Tim Crawford & Kathy Hansen, Steve & Barb Crosby, Rod 

& Susan Dahl, Delores & Eugene DesJarlais, Rich & Andrea Durgin, Bill & MaryLynn Edwards, Vivian Edwards & Oly Odden, Karen 

Erdie, Colleen & Dick Erickson, Rene Evans, Troy & Coila Evans, Jerry & Emma Frazer, Donna Funk, Ray & Carmoleda Giebel, 

Linda & Roger Godfrey, Ralph & Susie Goffena, Gail Grovenstein, Dave & Roberta Hagstrom, Gay Holliday, John & Pat Iverson, 

Erin & Jim Janoso, Georgia & Will Juhl, Ernie & Jo Larsen, Jason & Lynette Larson, Louise & Warren Lear, Ellen & John Lehfeldt, 

Pam Liggett, John & Chris Liggett, Dixie & Tom Liggett, Fred Longan, Penelope Loucas, Gil & Julie Majerus, Gloria Mang, Joel & 

Kerri Marking, Donna & Jack Marmon, Bill & Dana Milton, Max Milton, Charley & Hazel Moore, Mike & Lulu Morgan, Ken & Deb-

bie Mosdal, Jean & Connie Nesheim, Jay & Anne Newell, Sandy & Dick Palagyi, Doug & Shirley Parrott, Jim & Donna Pedrazzi, 

Debra & Patrick Perrella, Linda & Albert Picchioni, Gabriele Ramsbrock, Eric and Mary Ellen Rasmussen, Jeff & Bea Raths, Doreen  

& Mitch Rech, Mark Rosebush DMD, Elaine Rylin, Cody & Jessica Samuelson, Tim & Natalie Schaff, Jim & Rita Schladweiler, Lois 

Sealey, Monty & Carolyn Sealey, Scot & Victoria Seitz, Julia Sirovetz, Tom & Vera Stockert, Gilles & Nona Stockton, Lydia Tande, 

Tom Thackeray, Joe Trakimas, Steve Tyrell & Lissa Beatty, Dennis & Terry Vidic, Chris Wanner, Cheryl & Greg Wilhelmi, Eliza-

beth & Wilbur Wood, Bill & Lucy Zarn, Peter & Norma Zolnikov 



Treasurerõs Report 

The Musselshell Valley Community Foundation (MVCF) is a 501(c) 3 organization.  As of 09/30/13 total assets for 
the MVCF were valued at $374,037.11, excluding an accounts receivable of $4,054.66 for a grant received from 
Montana Fish, Wildlife and Parks for the RiverWalk Trail.  This represents an increase of 19.2% over last yearõs to-
tal assets.  The following is a brief description and value of various funds held by the MVCF as of the 09/30/2013 
treasurerõs report.   

MVCF Endowment Fund:  As of 06/30/13 we had $207,132.07 in our endowment fund.  In addi-
tion we have $885 that has been donated to the endowment but has not yet been sent to our account 
with the Montana Community Foundation.  Our endowment fund continues to grow and is now worth 
40.5% more than at this time last year.  This substantial increase is a result of an excellent fundraising 
year for the endowment and a very good year in the stock market.  We are hoping that the 3rd and 4th 
quarters in the stock market are as good as the first two quarters of this year.   

The endowment fund is administered and held by the Montana Community Foundation, and it works 
like a savings account for the Musselshell Valley.  Each year a portion of the interest and dividends are 
transferred back to the MVCF for distribution to non-profits in the Musselshell Valley.  

MVCF Administration and Special Projects Fund:  This fund, valued at $38,646.69, is used for 
paying bills, grants to organizations, reimbursable grants and special projects.  Of that fund $18,552.22 
is earmarked to be spent over the next 12-14 months on grant distributions, and $2,823.02 can only be 
used for a community leadership grant and for a special watershed project.  

Arts & Culture Committee Fund (A&C):  The Arts and Culture Committee is a standing commit-
tee of the MVCF.  Dollars donated to this fund go directly towards providing arts and cultural events to 
the Musselshell Valley.  Most of the money for this fund is raised through the Patrons of the Arts Drive 
and the fund is currently at $10,540.69.   

In 2008-09 we received a grant from Fish Wildlife and Parks (FWP) for $24,500 for expansion of the 
Roundup RiverWalk Heritage Trail project.  As of September 30, $4,054.66 remained in that account.  

Roundup Independence Days Extravaganza Fund (RIDE):  MVCF is the fiscal sponsor for this 
very successful group.  There is currently $43,111.88 remaining in RIDEõs account, more than enough 
to kick off next yearõs tenth annual 4th of July celebration.   

Musselshell County Recovery Team (MCRT):  MVCF administers two accounts, one for flood 
relief and one for fire relief.  The total amount available to the team is $72,720.78 although $31,601.12 
of that amount has been authorized to be spent in the very near future on people affected by the fires of 
2012.  Since those fires, MCRT has dispersed nearly $120,000 in donations to individuals in the commu-
nity and countless hours have been donated by the Board of MCRT and volunteer case workers. 
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Time to Renew for 2014? 

It may be time to renew your membership.  Your mailing label shows through what year you 
are currently a paid member.  If the year is not on the label this means you were not a member 
in 2013 and we hope you will consider joining us again in 2014.  Your $20 membership fee is 
used for administrative expenses.  Any amount above that goes to the endowment or another 
fund of your choice.  Please fill out the enclosed envelope and tell us how you would like to im-
prove our communities through your tax-deductible donation. 
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RiverWalk Healing Continues 

The photo in this brief article tangibly illustrates the steady progress we are making to bring back the award winning and 
widely supported Roundup RiverWalk Heritage Trail.  

Deeply damaged by the historic 2011 flood, the Trail portion now open enters the fall of 2013 in as good condition as 
(maybe even better than) pre-flood. Refurbished road access and parking lot, reconstructed border fence, and a healthier 
and more plant-diverse riparian floodplain warmly invite locals and visitors to experience 
this unique native landscape only minutes from Main Street. 

While the city-owned portion of the trail and some of the county lands are fully accessi-
ble, Friends of the RiverWalk and the Musselshell County Commissioners remain in dia-
logue about how best to open the portion of the trail that lies across the river. Closing the 
òloopó through both city and county land, and accessing the pine breaks leading to the 
historic òRó with its expansive views of town and valley, plains and mountains, will be the 
last chapter in achieving full recovery. 

We gratefully acknowledge the many repeat and new volunteers for contributing to an evolving partnership of support for 
the Roundup RiverWalk Heritage Trail, including the Musselshell County Commissioners and DES for applying for and 
receiving FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency) dollars, key to Trail reconstruction; Fred Winkler, local con-
tractor, always stretching dollars for best results, since the first òproject dirtó was moved more than a decade ago; Big Sky 
Watershed Corps member David Stout for habitat improvements and supervising Saturday weed pulls; Tammy Zemliska, 
MVCF staff, for directing numerous post-flood volunteer groups to assist with trail work; Carl Schulz and Vidic Drilling 
for time and equipment to keep the trails mowed; Kristi Picchioni for publicity; Troy Evans and Nicole Borner, organiz-
ers for the Chair-ity Auction and summer weed pulls; the community Spring Clean Up volunteers; Lon Sibley, Roundup 
City Manager, for just being fun to work with; and finally, we thank the many Friends of the RiverWalk and Arts & Cul-
ture Patrons, too numerous to count, for responding to requests for Trail help throughout the year.  

                                 Ninth Annual RIDE Rides Again 

The 2013 edition of RIDEñRoundup Independence Days Extravaganzañonce 
again rode to artistic and financial success. The Roundup community and its 
visitors were treated to good afternoon entertainment and Kids Kountry on the 
4th of Julyñalthough interrupted somewhat by rainñand two great evening 

shows in the City Park. Restless Heart, a chart-
topping band from Nashville, Tennessee, sang all 
their chart toppers and was a big hit.  The night 
before was a rocking good evening with the Beach 
Boys cover group, Kahuna Beach Party, providing lots of dancing and fun for everybody.  And 
as always, the Buttons and Bows rodeo was very entertaining, showcasing the talents of our 
young cowgirls and cowboys. 

The RIDE Committee is happy to continue our association with the Musselshell Valley Com-
munity Foundation, which acts as our fiscal sponsor, depositing the money we raise into our 
designated bank account and writing the checks. We thank all who donated, all who pur-
chased the wristbands, and all who helped put on our 9th annual celebration. 

We are already planning our 10th!  Weõre going to have two evening shows again, and weõre 
working in conjunction with the sponsors of the local Rodeo to make the entire 4th of July 
weekend one that will not be forgotten.  RIDE will be announcing the lineup sometime in 

early spring, and weõll send out reports whenever the news is worthy.  One thing is certain: the best will be here in 
Roundup for RIDE, and itõs only possible because of the generous people of our community.  We appreciate it, and weõre 
looking forward to our 10th annual event.   

All Photos by Dale Alger   



 
As the floodwaters of 2011 began to recede, the Musselshell Valley 
Community Foundation (MVCF) and the Roundup Ministerial Associa-
tion (RMA) ð which had been helping to house and feed people whose 
lives were disrupted ð joined forces to create the Musselshell County 
Recovery Team (MCRT). Its mission:  identify unmet long-term recov-
ery needs of disaster survivors and provide resources to meet those 
needs. 
The rains which brought on the flood in 

the valley caused grasses and other vegetation to grow thickly in the hills.  
When the rains abruptly ceased, this vegetation became fuel for the fires that 
struck in 2012.   

MCRTõs goal is to collaborate with national relief organizations and other com-
munity organizations to identify 
those in needñwhether from fire 
or floodñand offer immediate 
help. Then the next step is to 
identify, through case management, those who are most vulnera-
ble, and help them obtain safe and secure housing. 

All money distributed by MCRT to disaster survivors has come 
through private donations from individuals or groups. Administra-
tive and staffing costs have been funded through grants from na-
tional relief organizations.  The Musselshell Valley Community 
Foundation acts as fiscal sponsor, collecting the donations and 

writing the checks at the request of the MCRT Board. 

From May of 2011 to June of 2013, MCRT had logged over 24,000 volunteer hours assisting the people of Mus-
selshell County through the flood of 2011 and the wildfires of 2012. The National Civilian Conservation Corps 
(NCCC)--operating through the AmeriCorps program--and the Montana Conservation Corps (MCC) have both 
helped with emergency response to the disasters as well as with long-term recovery. 

MCRT BOARD AND MEMBERS 

Officers:  Linda Picchioni-MVCF ð President, JK Kuzara- Member at Largeð Vice President, Melissa Carlson -
Member at Largeð Secretary/Treasurer 

Directors:  Marlene Checkettsð Roundup Ministerial Association (RMA), Steve Crosby-Member at Large, Su-
san Haugen-Member at Large, Charlotte McCutchen-Business, Amanda Liggett-RMA, Monty Sealey - Business 
Owner  

Members:  Jeff Gates-County, Sandra Jones-City, Bill Milton-MVCF, Rod Nygaard-Member at Large, Eloise 
Saltzgaver-RMA 

Coordinator of Volunteers:  Tammy Zemliska 
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Helping Survivors of Flood and Fire é So We Donõt Forget 


